
realization of values held, then Weber
is quite explicit as to how he would
define it:

"We do not strive for man's future
well-being; we are eager to breed in
them those traits with which we link
the feeling that they constitute what
is humanly great and noble in our
nature ... In the last analysis, the
processes of economic development
are struggles for power. Our ulti
mate yardstick of values is 'reasons
of state,' and this is also the yard
stick for our economic reflec
tions ... " (Gerth and Mills,
1946:35).
Weber's view of development (i.e.

that condition for which men ought to
strive), is reflected in his advocacy
of a nationalism strong enough to in
still feelings of pride and dignity.
Weber felt that such feelings must be
fostered if men were not to be battered
into anonymous, spiritless beings by
the forces of bureaucratization.

Thus, those conditions which ought to
be fostered (what might be interpreted
as Weber's development goals) are to
some extent antithetical to the condi
tions Weber associated with the process
of modernization. It would then'appear
to be paradoxical to utilize Weber's
explication of the non-normative pro
cess of modernization as a foundation
for normatively defined theories of de
velopment.

If such a utilization involved noth
ing more than the derivation of an
"ought" from an "is" then the procedure
is unjustified as well as paradoxical.
The normative elements of development
are in this case, however, derived in
dependent ly. They originate from a
tradition of liberalism of which Weber
might have been a part but which did
not serve as a basis for his view of
development. To the extent that Weber
successfully understood and explicated
the process of modernization, his the
sis may be useful in guiding contempo
rary efforts to foster modernization
(i.e. to achieve development as it is
typically defined). Thus, the concept
of development is not logically derived
from Weber's concept of modernization.
At times, however, the two terms may
re fer to the same proces s, va lued by
some, a source of suspicion and perhaps
regret for others~
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DERIVING A THEORY OF DEVELOPMENT FROM
WEBER'S PROTESTANT ETHIC THESIS

Marc A. Olshan,
Cornell University

The Protestant ethic thesis has pro
vided the theoretical foundation upon
which numerous theories of development
have been based. Yet any attempt to
derive a theory of development from the
Weberian thesis must first reconcile
Weber's antipathy toward the process of
modernization with the positive con
notations now generally assoc iated
with development.

The concept of development contains a
strong normative element. Develop
ment, as a goal, may be variably de
fined but regardless of its content it
is a valued characteristic. It is
perceived as worth the sacrifices made
in its name. It is evaluated as better
than the condition 'of underdevelop
ment. The concept of modernization, as
employed by Weber, was devoid of this
normative element. Modernization sim
ply meant increa~ed rationality and the
bureaucratization of increasingly more
aspects of social activity. To the
extent that such phenomena are con
sciously fostered, development and
modernization may at times denote the
same process. The terms remain, how
ever, conceptually discrete.

Weber himself never addressed the
"problem" of achieving development. He
viewed the process of modernization as
inexorable, at least in the context of
the Wes tern world. It was therefore
something with which to come to terms
rather than to be encouraged. Like
many of his contemporaries, including
Durkheim (Tiryakian, 1975:10) and Ton
nies (Heberle, 1973:65), Weber was more
concerned with the negative conse
quences of modernization.

For Weber modernization constituted
a threat to human dignity through
" ... the enslavement of individuals to
anonymous organizations" (Aron,
1967:300). He feared that bureaucrati
zation would give rise to a "new despo
tism" (Bendix, 1960 :451) which would
threaten individual autonomy and gen
erate "specialists without spirit,
sensualists w.ithout heart", (Weber,
1958:182).

If development is taken to mean the
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IMPORTANCE OF DOCTRINAL CONTENT: AF
RIKANER CALVINISM. The claim that
Weber saw the 'Protestant ethic' as a
generic term implies that he did not
believe that the doctrine of Calvinism
contained some kind of inherent power
to generate worldly activity. Calvin
ism, as interpreted in the context of
sixteenth century Europe, did ulti
mately have that effect but the suc
cessful demonstration of how that took
place has unfortunately been misinter
preted as an attempt to demonstrate the
efficacy of Calvinism (or analogous
ideologies) for development in all
times and places. By looking at the
impact of Calvinist doctrine in a dif
ferent historical and geographical
context we may be able to determine how
important doctrinal content is to the
Weber ian thesis and whether we are jus
tified in using the term 'Protestant
ethic' in a generic sense.

not end even when all possible worldly
needs had been met. Ascetic limita
tions on consumption resul ted in the
accumulation of capital, further
strengthening the process. Additional
elaboration of the thesis is not neces
sary here.

It is clear that Weber had no inten
tion " ... of maintaining such a foolish
and doctrinaire thesis as that the
spirit of capitalism... could only have
arisen as the result of certain effects
of the Reformation, or even that capi
talism as an economic system is a crea
tion of the Reformation. II (Weber,
1958:91). This disclaimer is taken one
step further by Benjamin Nelson
(1973:82) when he asserts that the
Protestant ethic is most fruitfully
seen as a generic term. Says Nelson:
"Weber is not talking about the 'Prot
estant ethic' in the idiographic sense
as much as the role it played as the
paradigmatic illustration, crucial for
the West, of inner-worldly vocational
asceticism -a structure of sentiments
and disciplines, incentives and reli
gious rewards spurring people to sys
tematic conscientious, methodical con
duct in this world." In the most ab
breviated fashion Nelson sees Weber as
maintaining that " ... the roads to mo
dernity were paved with 'charismatic'
breakthroughs of traditional struc
ture." (Nelson, 1973:82, 78).
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The Protestant ethic thesis has been
the subject of so many articles, books,
and discussions that it has become a
cultural artifact in its own right.
The arguments and counter-arguments
compose an intricate structure that
stands independently of the validity of
the original thesis. However, despite
its well-established nature and a gen
eral familiarity with the thesis, there
continues to be serious disagreement
over what Weber was saying. Conse
quentlya brief outline of the thesis
is in order before proceeding with an
examination of some problems in its
application.

THE PROTESTANT ETHIC. The most ab
breviated version of the thesis that
Weber himself was willing to offer is
as follows:

It.~ .the religious valuation of rest
less, continuous, systematic work in
a worldly calling, as the highest
means to asceticism, and at the same
time the surest and most evident
proof of rebirth and genuine faith,
must have been the most powerful con
ceivable lever for the expansion of
that attitude toward life which we
have here called the spirit of capi
talism." (Weber, 1958:172)
The anxiety which gave rise to this

search for proof of one's salvation was
born out of a combination of the doc
trine of predestination (i.e. that man
is incapable of altering the fate that
God has already assigned) and the ab
sence of any formal religious institu
tions such as indulgences, absolution,
or confession for alleviating the ten
sion of one who feels himself to be a
sinner. Whether one is of the elect or
not is evidenced by (but definitely not
determined by) one's calling. In
short, the hand has already been dealt
but one can only tell if it is to be a
winning hand by playing it out. One
plays the hand skillfully, confi
dently, and according to the r~les not
in the hope that such behavior can
influence the ultimate outcome but be
cause that is the way a winner plays.

The pursuit of one's calling through
the rational, systematic seeking of
profit as an end in itself is consis
tent with, in fact partially defines,
capitalism. Profit as an end rather
than a means meant that efforts would
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The Afrikaner population of the Re
public of South Africa offers an unusu
al opportunity to examine the impact of
Calvinism in a context other than that
of Wes tern Europe. Afrikaner Calvinism
is theologically identical to European
Calvinism of the eighteenth century yet
it exerted a highly conservative influ
ence on Afrikaners who for the most
part remained outside the modern econo
my, well into the twentieth century
(Stokes, 1975).

The conclusion must be either that
Weber was simply wrong regarding this
hypothesized connection between the
Protestant ethic and the spirit of cap
italism or that in some contexts Cal
vinism itself may not serve as a 'Prot
estant ethic' in the generic sense.
Randall Stokes demonstrates how the
latter conclusion is justified not only
by analyzing the particular mechanisms
involved in the Afrikaner case but by
invoking Weber's more general thesis
th~t " ... the secular impact of religion
rests on understanding the meaning of
religion as perceived by the individ
ual" (Stokes, 1975:80).
~eber believed that understanding
social reality was impossible without
an understanding of the subjective
meanings that men assigned to their
culture and their existence. With re
gard to the importance of doctrine
Weber concluded that " ... it is not the
ethical doctrine of a religion, but
that form of ethical conduct upon which
premiums are placed that matters"
(Gerth and Mills, 1946:321).

It is important to establish that
Weber held such an or1entation to pre
clude the charge that we are merely
creating an escape hatch for an other
wise inadequate theory. By demon
strating that Weber was fully aware of
the importance of the subjective inter
pretations of men, one can legitimately
claim that Weber would not have taken
exception to the argument that Calvin
ism may not be interpreted in the same
fashion in all times and places.

Furthermore, Stokes' explanation of
why Calvinism exerted a conservative
influence on economic activity in South
Africa is itself more of a confirmation
of the original thesis than a denial.
Predestination coupled with the knowl
edge that one was definitely one of the
elect would not generate anxiety and
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thus would remove much of the motiva
tion for worldly activity. Such activ
ity would be made nugatory since evi
dence of one's salvation would no lon
ger be required. In the case of the
Afrikaners, knowledge of one's elec
tion came with the belief that as a
group they constituted a Chosen People
and thus "were collectively elect of
God." (Stokes, 1975:73).

Another consequence of the Afrika
ners' belief that they were chosen of
God was "the idea that theirs was a
sanctified society, one that God had
taken a direc t hand in shaping ... "
(Stokes, 1975:73). This in turn meant
that " ... traditional behavior, atti
tudes, values, and institutions were
reified and made moral imperatives"
(Stokes, 1975:75). One's calling would
be limited to traditional (mainly agri
cultural) occupations. The doctrine of
Calvinism thus becomes a reactionary
doctrine inhibiting the development of
new forms of social organization.

These explanations of how Calvinism
came to have the opposite impact in
Afrikaner cuI ture from that which it
had in Europe are perfectly consistent
with the Protestant ethic thesis and
with Weber's general orientation. But
if even the Protestant ethic (i.e. Cal
vinism) itself is not always equivalent
to the "Protestant ethic" (in the ge
neric sense of an ideology compatible
with development) then how is the ge
neric ethic to be defined? Clearly no
particular doctrine will be univer
sally applicable since its interpreta
tion will be subject to an infinite
number of contextual and idiosyncratic
factors. We are left with a tautologi
cal definition of the generic "Protes
tant ethic" as that ethic which posi
tively influences development.

THE PROTESTANT SECTS. The problem of
how individual perceptions and anxi
eties are manifested on a social level
(as opposed to an unrelated series of
individual responses) in the institu
tions of capitalism is answered by the
growth of the Protestant sects. The
sects represented an organizational
innovation - autonomous religious
groups which acted as agents of social
ization for the new ethic. The sects
inculcated new values and in fact in
stitutionalized a new status sy~tem
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ticular re ligious tenets and ac tions
flowing fran those tenets •.."
(1975:66) may have pushed Weber too
far. Not only did he believe that the
" •.. impediments to rational economic
development must be sought pr'imarily in
the domain of religion ... " (Weber,
1968: 630) but that c.ertain· religious,
specifically the myst"ical, contempla
tive, and ecstatic varieties, were
"hostile to economic life" (Gerth and
Mills, 1946:289). Despite this quali
fier, which may be of some help in
eliminating certain doctrines as in
compatible with worldly striving, we
are still left with an endless variety
of religious and ideologies and for
each of them a range of possible inter
pretations limited only by the world
views of the societies and even indi
viduals to Which they are introduced.

The same might be said for the impact
of alternative status systems such as
sects, radical political parties, or
special interest organizations. Their
impact is for the most part unpredic
table. The "Protestant ethic" and the
"alternative status system" as generic
terms cannot be identified by concrete
characteristics but only by their even
tual impact. The admission that they
are tautological concepts is .not, how
ever, reason for discarding them alto
gether. They are merely unsuitabl~.. for
deriving specific measures designed to
implement development. To the extent
that they accurately .p·ortray and make
comprehensible those processes that
characterize development they are
still. extremely valuable. At the very
least we are left with the realization
that ideology and religion cannot be
carelessly relegated to the category of
"dependent variable".

Certainly Weber never intended that
his thesis be treated as a source of
development techniques. Nor did he
address the problem of the unantici
pated consequences of attempts to apply
the Protestant ethic thesis to develop
ment efforts. Ironically this inabil-
ity to fully anticipate the conse
quences of such ac tion is one barrier
against the growth of the totally ra
tionalized, dehumanized society that
Weber found so repugnant. It is doubt
ful that Weber would be disappointed
with the conclusion that hitl thesis
does not lend itself to the kinds of
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methods that might make such a society
possible.
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